
 

 

FCNL Search Committee for the next General Secretary 

Eden Grace 
Eden recently left her position as director of global ministries at Friends United 

Meeting (FUM) in Richmond, IN, where she traveled extensively among Friends 

worldwide with a concern for mission as liberation. Previously she was an FUM field 

staffer in Kenya and represented Friends at the World Council of Churches. She is a 

member of Beacon Hill Meeting in Boston and worships with West Richmond Friends 

in Richmond, IN. She was a member of the working group to revise the FCNL Bylaws. 

She holds a Master of Divinity from the Episcopal Divinity School in Cambridge, MA, 

and a Certificate in International Mission and Ecumenism from the Boston Theological 

Institute. Eden recently moved to Maine to care for her aging mother. 

 

Joey Hartmann Dow 
Joey is a member of Lehigh Valley Friends Meeting in Bethlehem, PA (Philadelphia 

Yearly Meeting), where she grew up. She is a full-time artist living in New Orleans, 

where she leads the first Advocacy Team in Louisiana, and attends Friends Meeting of 

New Orleans. She was in the first cohort of the Advocacy Corps in 2015. As a Friend in 

Washington in 2018, she created a graphic novel about citizen lobbying. Joey has been 

a member of the FCNL General Committee since 2014. Joey identifies as queer and 

lives her concern for vulnerability, equality, and community. She studied studio art 

and environmental justice at the University of Rochester. 

 

Beth Henricks 
Beth is associate pastor and director of Christian education & family ministry at 

First Friends Church in Indianapolis, IN, affiliated with Western Yearly Meeting. She 

was clerk of the FCNL Capital Campaign Committee, a member of the Finance 

Committee, and graduated from seminary at the end of May. Beth has an MBA and 

has been a senior business executive and consultant in succession planning and team 

development. She serves on the board of Quaker Voluntary Service. 

 

Sergio Mata-Cisneros 
Sergio is currently a domestic policy analyst at Bread for the World in Washington, 

DC. Before joining Bread, he was the program assistant for young adult outreach at 

FCNL. Sergio has a long-standing relationship with FCNL through various young 

adult programs. He has also served as an FCNL summer intern, Advocacy Corp 

organizer, and Spring Lobby Weekend delegation leader. Before joining FCNL, he 

worked as a legislative fellow at Somos Un Pueblo Unido, a New Mexico community-

based and immigrant-led organization that promotes worker and racial justice. Sergio 

attended Houghton College. 



 

 

2 

A.T. Miller 
A.T. has served FCNL in many roles over the years, including clerk of the General 

Committee, clerk of the Personnel and Field Committees, and member of the 

Development and Capital Campaign Committees, as well as serving as a member of 

the 2011 General Secretary search and clerking the ongoing support committee for 

Diane Randall. He has valuable professional experience with diversity, equity, and 

inclusion as a higher education senior diversity officer and serves on the FCNL DEI 

advisory committee. He works as a faculty member in university administration, 

identifies as gay, cherishes a multi-century Quaker family heritage, and serves as part 

of the pastoral team of the semi-programmed Poplar Ridge Monthly Meeting of New 

York Meeting. 

 

Trayce Peterson 

Trayce grew up in Philadelphia, where she attended Quaker schools. After living in 

Chicago and Richmond, she now does human rights work in Tucson, AZ. She received 

a Master in Divinity from Earlham School of Religion and worked as the director of 

Religious Life and the Newlin Center for Quaker Thought & Practice at Earlham 

College for many years. She is a founding board member of Quaker Voluntary Service 

and serves on the nominating committee for American Field Service Committee. 

Trayce has been a member of the FCNL General Committee since 2017. 

 

Michael Snarr 

Michael is a professor of political science at Wilmington College in Wilmington, OH, 

and a member of the Wilmington City Council. He has served on the Policy 

Committee and has been an FCNL General Committee member since 2009. He works 

on food security in the Wilmington community and brings college students to FCNL 

Spring Lobby Weekend each year. Michael is co-author of the 2019 book, Faithful 

Witness in a Fractured World: Models for an Authentic Christian Life; and has co-edited 

several political science books, including one on Quakers and politics. He has 

participated in peacemaking trips to Afghanistan and Israel-Palestine. Michael is a 

member of Wilmington Monthly Meeting. 

 

DeAnne Butterfield 

A member of Boulder, CO Monthly Meeting, DeAnne represents Intermountain Yearly 

Meeting on the FCNL General Committee. She is a retired public policy analyst and 

holds a Master of Public Administration. DeAnne has been part of the FCNL 

community since the 1980s, serving as clerk of the General Committee in 2014-15, a 

Friend in Washington focusing on nuclear nonproliferation in 2019, and a member of 

the Colorado Advocacy Team. Active in the civic life of Boulder, she and her husband, 

John Huyler, live in a senior cohousing community where she serves on the board. 


